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August 28, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council 

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

This letter transmits to the Council ordinances related to the Covey v King County class action lawsuit that alleged that payments for overtime hours worked by Sheriff’s Office employees were not paid promptly and were therefore in violation of state law.  The first ordinance approves the settlement agreement negotiated between King County and the Plaintiffs and directs the Executive to implement the terms of the agreement.  The settlement agreement completely resolves all claims of the class members regarding delayed payments.  The second ordinance appropriates $7.6 million to the risk abatement fund for purposes of paying the claims of the class action plaintiffs, attorney’s fees, and other related costs as stipulated by the Covey settlement.  The third ordinance approves the memoranda of agreement with the Public Safety Employees Local 519, with the King County Police Officers Guild, and with the King County Protection Guild, all representing employees of the Sheriff’s Office.  These agreements are requirements of the Covey settlement.     

This settlement agreement addresses past payroll processing and payment practices in the Sheriff’s Office, which inadvertently led to long delays in the actual payment of overtime hours worked.  Over several years, practices designed to provide management oversight of such payments evolved into requiring several approval signatures along with the attendant paperwork.  These practices resulted in significant time delays in employee payments for overtime hours worked.  The settlement agreement also addresses the claim for payment of 2088 hours of worked for periods of time prior to 2004.  In 2003 the standard hours paid to hourly employees was increased from 86.66 hours per semimonthly pay period to 87.00 hours to address this issue.  

The settlement agreement provides for cash payments to eligible class members, attorney's fees, vacation credits for existing eligible county employees and cash awards in lieu of vacation credits for eligible former county employees. 

The settlement requires changes in payroll processing and payment practices in the Sheriff’s Office and the establishment of a Sheriff’s Office Payroll Review Board within 30 days of the effective date of the appropriation ordinance.  In addition to requiring only one supervisor’s approval in the Sheriff’s office on overtime requests, new processing and payment practices stipulate time limits for when pay will be received for overtime and holiday hours worked.  Should an employee believe that the allowable time limits have been missed, he/she may file a complaint with the newly established Payroll Review Board.

The Sheriff will designate an employee responsible for investigating and resolving employee complaints concerning the amount or timeliness of wage payments.  Employee written complaints must be responded to within 10 business days of receipt of the complaint.  If the employee does not agree with the resolution, the employee may submit the issue to the Payroll Review Board whose membership will be determined by the Sheriff’s Office and the appropriate unions.  If either the Sheriff’s Office or the Payroll Review Board find that the employee’s pay was not timely, the employee will be awarded one hour of straight time pay for each incident of late payment up to a total maximum amount equal to the underlying pay at issue.

Lastly, the settlement requires that the above changes in payroll processing and payment practices, and the establishment of a Payroll Review Board, be adopted by memorandum of agreement between King County and three affected labor groups; Public Safety Employees Local 519, King County Protection Guild, and King County Police Officers Guild. The settlement provides for Council ratification of these agreements. 

The $7.6 million appropriation for the Risk Abatement Fund provides for $7 million cash payments to claimants and attorney's fees, $0.1 million cash awards in lieu of vacation credits to eligible former employees, and $0.4 million in settlement administration and $18,000 in additional settlement responsibilities.  The additional vacation credits for eligible current employees have a future liability of approximately $800,000.   Should the Sheriff’s Office not be able to absorb all backfilling costs that arise from the vacation credits, departmental staff will track actual costs incurred and request additional appropriation through the supplemental process.  

As shown below, the Current Expense fund share of the appropriation is $7.2 million.  When we became aware of the potential liability, we set aside a reserve in the Current Expense Fund financial plan sufficient to provide for the requested appropriation.  The Criminal Justice fund share is $100,000 and the AFIS fund share is $305,500. 

	Fund
	% Share
	Total Payment

(Millions) 

	Current Expense Fund
	95%
	$7.2

	Criminal Justice Fund
	1%
	$0.1

	AFIS Fund
	4%
	$0.3


I certify that funds needed for 2003 are available. If you need additional information, please call Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget, at (206) 296-3434, or Chief Susan Rahr, Field Operations, King County Sheriff’s Office, at (206) 296-7522. 

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive 

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  David deCourcy, Chief of Staff 




  Shelly Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee 




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council 


The Honorable David Reichert, King County Sheriff 

Susan Rahr, Chief, Field Operations, King County Sheriff’s Office

Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

Dave Lawson, Internal Audit Manager, OMB

Terri Flaherty, Senior Policy Analyst, OMB

